






                                             BS0712

POWNAL SELECT BOARD

TOWN OFFICE

POWNAL, VT

THURSDAY, MARCH 22, 2007

MINUTES

Board Members Present:  Chairman Nelson Brownell; Vice Chairman Don Prouty; Donald Stone; Steve Kauppi; Hap Percey

Also Present:  CAT-TV, Bennington Banner, Clinton Hutchins, Constable Joel Howard, Peter Hopkins, Bennington Trail Conservancy:  Mike Lynch, President and Kerry Ryan, Treasurer
Nelson Brownell opened the meeting at 7:30 p.m. 

1. Agenda Approval

Mr. Prouty moved and Mr. Kauppi seconded to approve the agenda as amended.  The motion carried.

2. Minutes- 03/08/07 & 03/15/07

Mr. Kauppi moved and Mr. Prouty seconded to approve the minutes of March 8, 2007.  The motion carried.
Mr. Kauppi moved and Mr. Percey seconded to approve the minutes of March 8, 2007.  The motion carried with Mr. Prouty abstaining.
3.  Warrants:

Mr. Percey moved and Mr. Kauppi seconded to approve the Payroll Check Warrant for Pay Period Ending 03/18/07 in the amount of $ 6,854.35.  The motion carried with      Mr. Prouty abstaining.
Mr. Kauppi moved and Mr. Prouty seconded to approve the Accounts Payable Check Warrant #38 dated 03/23/07 in the amount of $ 16,188.10. The motion carried.

Wastewater Project:

Mr. Kauppi moved and Mr. Stone seconded to approve the Wastewater Project Payroll Check Warrant for Pay Period Ending 03/19/07 in the amount of $ 84.67.  The motion carried with Mr. Prouty abstaining.
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Mr. Kauppi moved and Mr. Prouty seconded to approve the Wastewater Project Accounts Payable Check Warrant# C5-28 dated 03/23/07 in the amount of $ 2,508.00.  The motion carried.

4. Mail:

1.   2007 Liquor License Renewal- Winchester’s Store

Mr. Percey moved and Mr. Prouty seconded to approve the liquor license renewal.  The motion carried.

2.  Pownal Wastewater Project-  VCDP Grant Phase II MP-1 Form for the release of the remaining $ 750,000 for Contract 6.  Mr. Prouty moved and Mr. Kauppi seconded to approve and sign.  The motion carried.

3.  Pownal Wastewater Project-  US EPA Regional Administrator  RE:  STAG Grant changes that are occurring

4.  Vtrans  RE:  Annual Financial Plan for Town Highways.  Casey and Linda met with Nelson Blanchard and Marge Skinner from District 1 to complete the Annual Financial Plan for Pownal.  State aid is based upon completion of this financial plan.  Mr. Prouty moved and Mr. Percey seconded to sign and submit the Financial Plan.  The motion carried.
5.  Vtrans  RE:  Line Striping Centerlines.  District 1 is an even year and therefore, line striping will take place next year.
6.  Pownal Wastewater Project-  VT DEC, Allyn Lewis  RE:  Small purchase requests approved by the state

7.  Chief Operator’s Weekly Operations Report for March 15 and 22

8.  US Census Bureau News.  Workshops are scheduled for Bennington on March 30 and Brattleboro on April 10 for the 2010 Census Local Update of Census Addresses Program
9.  Constable Howard has received a Certificate from the Vermont Criminal Justice Training Council for satisfactorily completing Phase I of the Basic Training Program For Part-Time Law Enforcement Officers

10.  Pownal Wastewater Project-  Vtrans Utilities & Permits Unit approval for Contract No. 6 sewer construction work in the state’s R-O-W US Rte 7

Mr. Prouty noted that Contract No. 6 went out to bid on March 13.  Three contractors were present at the pre-bid meeting.  Bids are due by March 27th for opening.

11.  Selectmen appointed positions vacancies to be filled at the next meeting on April 5
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5. NEW BUSINESS:
a. ATV Trails and Usage

Mike Lynch and Kerry Ryan of the Bennington Trail Conservancy met with the board seeking permission to use existing trails and open roads for ATV use.  The ATV club is looking to make a continuous loop that would tie together Woodford, Pownal and Stamford.  Woodford has allowed use of the Stage Coach Trail.  Having a loop would help alleviate some of the repetition of going back and forth.  
There was discussion regarding other trails and open roads that already exist throughout town. The club would also like to access the Dome Trail which is part of the National Forest lands.  Mr. Brownell discussed that the upper trail may still belong to the City of North Adams.  The club recommended opening Mason Hill North to ATV use.
The club would sign and maintain the designated trails.  Mr. Stone noted that these trails would aid in forest fire access.  The club has offered their service to group people together with ATV’s to form search parties.
There was discussion regarding club membership.  The club has 90 members and 20 are from Pownal.  There is an annual membership fee for local and VASA.  The membership fee includes a club sticker, VASA sticker and a statewide VASA Trail Map.  Members are able to ride any of the designated trails throughout the year.  There are no requirements for insurance at this time for ATV’s, however, insurance coverage was encouraged.  VASA requires a Vermont ATV registration.
Current Open Roads for ATV and Snowmobile usage were discussed.

Mr. Kauppi moved and Mr. Stone seconded to designate the following roads and rules for permanent ATV and Snowmobile use as identified on the State Highway Map dated February 10, 2003 unless the board sees fit to change otherwise:

1. All machines must be registered.

2. All drivers must be at least 16 years of age.

3. All motor vehicle laws will be followed, such as speed limits and safe operation of the vehicle.
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Open Roads:

TH38 Buckley Rd., TH35 Old Military Rd. from Parcel ID # 035-17 to the Williamstown Town Line, TH47 Schenkar Rd., TH36  County Rd. from Parcel ID # 036-01 to the Stamford Town Line, TH22 Cross Rd. to its intersection with TH7 Maple Grove Rd. and TH3 South Stream Rd.  The motion carried.
Board members will discuss and gather input from residents regarding other trails discussed and get back to the club within 30 days.

b. Community Garden – Peter Hopkins

Peter Hopkins discussed a proposed community garden concept for a portion of the former Bartels property.   This could be a productive use for the Town owned property that does not require any funds from the Town.  The gardens would operate within the usable space available.  Grant money is available through the Friends of Burlington Gardens for fencing and signage.  Mr. Kauppi stated that he would like to add too the concept a couple of benches and horseshoe pit in the lower section of the property. 
The board was in agreement that this was an appropriate use of the property until the board sees fit to change otherwise and agreed to move forward with the project.

Interested individuals should contact Peter Hopkins at 823-5405 or GoPownal@Comcast.net.

Executive Session- Personnel
At 8:40 p.m., Mr. Kauppi moved and Mr. Prouty seconded to enter into executive session for Personnel.  The motion carried.  Also present was Linda Sciarappa.  At 8:45 p.m., Mr. Kauppi moved and Mr. Prouty seconded to come out of executive session.  The motion carried.  Mr. Kauppi moved and Mr. Prouty seconded for Linda to follow up on a personnel issue.  The motion carried.
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Adjournment
Mr. Prouty moved and Mr. Kauppi seconded to adjourn the meeting at 8:48 p.m.  The motion carried.

Respectfully submitted,

Linda Sciarappa, Admin. Asst.

POWNAL BOARD OF SELECTMEN:

____________________________________
Nelson Brownell, Chairman

____________________________________
Don Prouty, Vice Chairman

____________________________________

Harry Percey

____________________________________

Donald Stone

Approved: ___________________________
